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October 2013

Members vote for action on pay: now get ready to deliver!

The results of the pay ballot are in: on strike action: 61.5% YES, 38.5% NO; On Action Short of Strike 77% YES, 23% NO. The turnout was 35%. In addition, both UNISON and UNITE’s HE members have also voted for strike action. Clearly, members across all grades clearly are feeling the pay squeeze over the past few years. The graph below outlines the extent to which real pay for each point on the pay scale has declined since 2008. Clearly the gains of the pay campaigns of 2004 and 2006 have been eroded. Real wages have declined by about 13% since 2010. The Higher Education Committee of the National Executive have decided to take strike action, if possible coordinated with the other unions, and to take Action Short of Strike, initially in the form of Working to Contract, in pursuit of the claim. Dates on strike action and the start of Work to Contract have yet to be finalised but we will let you know once these are decided. 
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In a context where employers have decreased income, such a real decrease may be understandable, but this is not the case. Universities needed about £7800 from student fees to break even but the vast bulk, including Warwick, are charging £9000, so income is increasing. In those departments where the University has admitted more ABB+ students this year, staff can see this visually, with some lecture theatres being booked before August not having enough capacity to hold the extra students admitted. In addition, as you will know from previous newsletters, in the past few years, Warwick has banked over £50m in surpluses. Management tell us they need larger surpluses: the level desired seems to follow the formula: DESIRED SURPLUS= CURRENT SURPLUS + AN ARBITRARY EXTRA % PLUCKED OUT OF THE AIR. They tell us that these surpluses are needed for “infrastructure development”, but infrastructure does not deliver high quality education and research: people do.   

UCU nationally are writing to the employers’ association, UCEA, to resolve the dispute but we do not think they are currently minded to do anything progressive to solve the dispute. Remember, this is an organisation which refused to set up working groups to look at equalities issues, like the gender pay gap and disability leave, unless we accepted 1%! UCU would rather not have to call on members to strike and want this to be resolved but unless universities’ management instruct UCEA to resolve the dispute, it will be unavoidable. When the call to strike comes, we can expect two responses from management: the first is that by striking you are in breach of your contract of employment. Technically this is correct but breaches of contract through industrial action are legal and you cannot be sacked or disciplined for them if a legal balloting procedure has been followed. Secondly, we can expect to see management saying that a “small minority” of staff have voted for action. A clear majority of union members, who voted, have voted for action. All others were given a vote. Remember, of all the issues decided in Warwick this year, this is the only one over which you had such a democratic input to the decision. So, if/when the employers refuse to engage meaningfully to resolve the dispute, we will be calling on you all, the members, to fulfil the mandate for strike action and ASOS.  
Warwick survey shows REF rules being bypassed and selection guidelines ignored

Much good research excluded;   Interdisciplinary research sidelined;   Academics left in limbo

Warwick UCU has conducted a survey of all its members to ask if they had received a letter from the Deputy Vice-Chancellor informing them that they were to be excluded from the REF.  Forty-four members replied, the largest response we have received to any of our surveys.  (We also received responses from some members who had recently been moved to teaching-only contracts who are no longer eligible.) We wanted to know the grounds on which they were excluded, the process by which the decision had been made and what the implications would be for them and for research within the university going forward. Above all we wanted to see if the guidelines and principles of the national Research Excellence Framework and Warwick’s own Code of Practice are in fact being upheld. 

(Results in full available here.)
Main findings in brief:

•
The majority of respondents are excluded on ‘quality’ grounds, meaning they have enough submissible research but the university judged it to be below some threshold (e.g. for some individuals/departments an ‘average’ of 3*, and for others 3.5*)

•
Selection criteria are not transparent, are applied inconsistently and with little regard to inclusivity - in contravention of the stated REF principles.

•
A small number of members have been granted a right of appeal on substantive, academic grounds (despite the university having said that it would only hear appeals within the context of Equality Legislation) and been reinstated.

•
Research is often excluded on the subjective judgement of heads of department without having been independently appraised by experts external to the university, and in some cases, externals were asked to 'confirm' HoDs' assessments, not to read and assess the work independently.

•
Some research is excluded purely on ‘strategic grounds’.

•
Interdisciplinary research is being excluded without proper appraisal: it seems to be routinely described as ‘below the standard required in terms of quality’.

•
Some academics complain that the university would rather exclude them than ask for their research outputs to be cross-referred to a different REF panel.

•
Many members are unclear as to the consequences of exclusion for their careers. They are unsure if they are in good standing or not. 
Findings of the Survey

1
The results show that many academics will be excluded despite having four ‘REF-able’ papers. The general minimum standard required for inclusion seems to be four outputs of 3* ‘quality’ but some departments have required a higher standard, for example also requiring two 4* papers.

2
The survey found that 26 out of the 44 respondents are being excluded solely on grounds that their research outputs ‘fall short of the University's required standard in terms of quality’. These highly damaging decisions not only assume that a precise determination of the quality of each output is possible but also that institutions like Warwick can accurately second-guess what the REF panels will do. But much original and important research does not fit into simple categories that admit of this treatment.

3
Four individuals were told they are being excluded ‘for strategic reasons’.  This means that, although their research would otherwise be seen as submissible, the university judges that it helps its strategy to exclude it, under the rules of the REF. This again suggests that the REF may be discouraging research in some cases. This is evidence of a misalignment between the incentives facing institutions and the stated aims of the REF to raise standards.

4
A few staff have been excluded simply because their department has insufficient impact statements, and the rules of the REF prescribe a fixed relationship between the number of publications that can be submitted and impact statements.

5
We found considerable diversity in members’ experiences of how the process of research assessment was conducted, suggesting there was little consistency. Nineteen respondents did not know whether their work was reviewed by internal or external experts so the process seems to be far from transparent.

6
Fourteen respondents knew how many assessors had read their work before the decision to exclude was taken. In eleven cases this was two or more, which we would consider a minimum requirement of good practice. However the majority, 28 respondents, had no idea how many assessors had read their work.

7
Members’ comments reveal concerns with the way assessors have been chosen; in some cases assessors did not have the necessary expertise to give an authoritative opinion.

8
Only five respondents were allowed to read reviews of their work, and a further seven were allowed to read selected parts of them. Academics were not offered the right to correct factual errors and rebut erroneous arguments despite this having been requested by the UCU on the grounds that this is a fundamental principle of all academic life. Nevertheless a small number of respondents did insist on asserting the right of reply.

9
Judgements about quality are clearly not robust in many cases, there having been crucial differences in grades awarded for the same output by different reviewers. The university’s approach seems to be that does not matter, that if there is a difference of opinion whether an output is ‘internationally excellent’ (3* or 4*) or merely ‘internationally recognised’ (2*) then it should be excluded. Several members have commented on the sensitivity of this knife-edge judgement that we believe breaches the REF principle of inclusivity.

10
The REF rules state that every piece of publicly available research output is eligible to be submitted regardless of whether it is published in a journal or in some other medium. Yet it is clear from respondents’ comments that some departments have disregarded publications not in journals and based their decisions on journal rankings.

11
A majority of respondents, 28 academics, consider the selection process not to have been fair according to the criteria of transparency, consistency and inclusivity described in the REF Code of Practice.

12
Interdisciplinary research has been treated particularly badly. In no case was this given as the reason for exclusion but sixteen academics said their work was interdisciplinary. Some said it had not been reviewed as such in a manner consistent with the way such research will be assessed by the REF Panels, but instead had been done according to narrow disciplinary criteria. Some members reported that the university’s REF selection committee had refused to consider requesting cross-referring their research as laid down in the published REF procedure. One member, whose research was published in leading interdisciplinary journals, discovered it had not even been flagged as interdisciplinary by the committee on the REF2 form. It seems particularly worrying for the future of British research if institutions like Warwick have decided that their chances of doing well in the REF league table are optimised by excluding interdisciplinary research, some of which is often among the most innovative, original and important.

13
Senior management at Warwick has stated that REF exclusion in itself does not constitute evidence of under-performance. Sixteen respondents were told by their heads of department that it would have no detrimental effects for them, while 25 were given no such reassurance. Many members’ comments indicate their concern that they have been told in writing that their research falls short of ‘the university’s required standard in terms of quality’ but informed only orally that they are still in good standing. They are worried that such a letter will remain in their personal file indefinitely, putting them in limbo with obvious career implications.

Update on Education at Warwick

The changes to Warwick Institute of Education have been finalised and the two new centres established. During the period, many staff with high quality service have left the University under the voluntary severance scheme. However, a major achievement for UCU has been that no staff have been made compulsorily redundant. We are still concerned about the viability going forward of the new structures and the extent of the University’s commitment to them but now we need to see how these unfold.
Holiday pay for the hourly paid

Human Resources at Warwick have recently notified a member that hourly-paid teaching staff working on daily-paid/part time terms and conditions are entitled to holiday pay for the academic year 2012-2013, and for the forthcoming 2013-2014 academic year. Holiday pay backdated for 2012-2013 has now been paid to teaching staff in the Law, Sociology, French and English departments. However, the right to claim holiday pay for hourly-paid teaching staff has not been adequately communicated, either to staff or to departments. Many, if not all, terms and conditions issued in 2012 erroneously stipulated that holiday pay remained ‘rolled up’ in the hourly rate; meanwhile, no formal procedure was put in place to claim holiday pay, nor were departments given notification of these changes in costs and the need to process claims. As a result, many hourly-paid teaching staff with entitlement to holiday pay remain unaware, as do their departmental administrators. Furthermore, teaching staff are reluctant to cause disruption to their departments in the absence of clear guidance from the university. To date, Human Resources have not agreed to requests to publicise holiday pay either to staff or departments despite these historical communication problems. UCU will be raising this issue in the Joint Consultative Committee with management so we encourage members to send us evidence to strengthen the case.
Why is Warwick promoting the for-profit private sector?

In June the Medical School wrote to students to tell them it was conducting a review into the future of dentistry teaching and research. The rather alarming email said: 

“ … One of the options could be to end dentistry education at Warwick, and we would like to reassure you that should the University accept such a conclusion, it will do all that it can to enable current dentistry students to complete their programmes of study, should they wish to do so, either here at Warwick or be supported in transferring to another institution. …”

This led some students to drop out of their course. That, together with a freeze on recruitment, a failure to advertise and the closure of the small full-time course (most of the 340 students are part-time) is threatening the viability of the programme as a whole.This follows two reviews of Warwick Dentistry in little more than a year. The first, an external review, considered five options but made no recommendation. The second, under pro vice chancellor Ann Caesar, has not yet made its report available to the staff most closely concerned; nevertheless a third review, an ‘options appraisal group’, has been set up led by another pro vice chancellor, Lawrence Young, and actions have already been taken in anticipation of its findings.

Now WMS has again written to students all-but recommending a new private college known as the City of London Dental School (which offers courses leading to masters degrees awarded by the newly formed BPP University). The email says:

“The City of London Dental School will shortly be accepting students on to its own validated suite of MClinDent degrees, but [present arrangements will remain in place] to provide the teaching and clinical practice services to all those continuing on the Warwick study programmes and teach out the programmes for remaining students over the next three years. […] Those students who have or are considering withdrawing from the implant programme should carefully consider the implications of their decision and discuss these with a Warwick member of staff. Dentistry staff and students at Warwick will therefore see no significant changes to any programme […] to provide our students with the opportunity to gain a University of Warwick degree or award, and we wish The City of London Dental School well.”

In addition to this students have reportedly received advertising emails from City of London Dental School sent to their Warwick accounts. We ask why Warwick Medical School is apparently promoting the for-profit sector by all-but encouraging its students to transfer to this new college. Some students are angry about this because Warwick Dentistry has a good reputation and they value a Warwick degree.

Warwick dentistry courses (all at postgraduate level) are very popular and extremely profitable for the university: last year they brought in fee income of over £3m and made a net surplus of over £400k. This year recruitment has stood up well despite the failure to advertise, but student confidence is waning. 

We do not yet know what the university’s policy is about the future of dentistry courses and this uncertainty drives away students and puts the academic staff in limbo.

Margi Levy 


We are very sorry to lose Margi Levy who has died after a long battle with breast cancer. After taking ill-health retirement last year from a senior lectureship in WBS she continued as an active union ember, joined the committee and became a caseworker but had to retire in March when her health deteriorated. her Guardian obituary is � HYPERLINK "http://www.theguardian.com/society/2013/sep/26/margi-levy-obituary" ��here�
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